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at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at The Pavilion, Wicksteed Park, Kettering on 25th April 2007
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06.C.99 
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors L Henson, Padwick, Rennie and Brace.


Councillors Anderson West and Whitlam did not attend.

06.C.100
MINUTES


06.C.91: Former Mayoral Officer


The Leader of the Opposition indicated that he had not yet received an answer to the supplementary question asked at the previous meeting.


The Portfolio Holder for Customer Access indicated that an answer had been provided by e-mail earlier that day.  The answer was read out at the meeting.

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 28th February 2007 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

06.C.101
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


The Leader of the Council indicated that all members were exempt from declaring a prejudicial interest in respect of the report of the Independent Review Panel on Members' Allowances.

06.C.102
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Mayor made the following announcements:-

· An invitation was extended to all members and officers to attend a reception in the Mayor's Parlour immediately after the meeting.

· As it was the final meeting of the Council prior to the local elections the Mayor thanked all members not standing for re-election for their service over the last four years and extended good wishes to members who would be standing for re-election on 3rd May 2007.

06.C.103
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Leader of the Council paid tribute to the following members who would not be standing for re-election.  He thanked them for their services to the Council and the residents of Kettering.

Councillor David Whyte

Councillor Bill Parker

Councillor Michael Harrison

Councillor Ursula Jones

Councillor Pat Anderson

Councillor Alan Whitlam

Councillor Pat Evans

Councillor Shona Scrimshaw

Councillor Lynsey Tod                              

06.C.104
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE


On behalf of officers of the Council, the Chief Executive thanked all retiring members of the Council for their services over the last four years. He added that it had been a pleasure to serve the Council and paid tribute to the achievements of the Council over the last four years.

06.C.105
RIGHT TO SPEAK


Mr Paul Ansell indicated that he wished to address Council on the subject of Town Centre Regeneration (item 9 on the Agenda).

06.C.106
DEPUTATIONS AND PETITIONS – RACE ACTION KETTERING


Mrs Eleanor Patrick addressed Council on behalf of Race Action Kettering on the subject of provision of services for minority ethnic residents in the Borough.  


Mrs Patrick gave an outline of the diverse needs of minority ethnic residents, indicating that the need for a multicultural centre was now becoming urgent. She asserted that in recently published development plans and consultation documents in relation to the growth area agenda there had been little mention of plans to meet the needs of minority ethnic residents of the Borough.  Mrs Patrick gave a summary of religious and cultural needs of the many communities that were now resident in Kettering Borough.  The work of KRISP in organising multi-cultural events was commended.


Mrs Patrick also commented that the burial needs of ethnic minority cultures could not be properly met within the Borough and residents frequently had to seek the services of other areas to meet the need for a same-day burial.


The Portfolio holder for Customer Access thanked Mrs Patrick and members of Race Action Kettering for attending the meeting and for their presentation to Council.

RESOLVED
that the issues raised by Mrs Patrick be referred to the Policy and Improvement Committee for deliberation in the new Municipal year.

06.C.107
TOWN CENTRE REGENERATION


A report was submitted which sought approval for the recommendations from the Executive Committee for changes to the Council's capital programme as a result of the Council having obtained government funding for improvements to Kettering Town Centre.

Mr Paul Ansell addressed Council on behalf of Kettering Civic Society on the subject of the future of Kettering Town Centre.  He requested the Council to be mindful of the value of art in any new development of the town.  He made particular reference to the mosaic that formed part of the frontage of the Tresham Institute building in Windmill Avenue and outlined the funding needed for its removal, storage and refurbishment.


Mr Ansell informed Council that he was hopeful that a permanent site for the mosaic had now been found and he requested the Council's help in achieving its successful relocation.


Mr Ansell indicated that Civic Society would like to see a Design Guide produced so that the uniqueness of Kettering as a Town Centre could be preserved and developed in the future.  In particular the Civic Society would request that the Council preserve the name of "Crofts Way" in any new phase of the Newlands Centre given that the current route of Crofts Way had been closed due to its history of anti-social behaviour.


Mr Ansell was thanked for his comments and attendance.


The Leader of the Council commended the Civic Society for its tenacity in pursuing the recovery and relocation of the mosaic.  Although the Council was not in a position to put forward a solution, it would endeavour to support the Civic Society through the relevant Committee.


In respect of a Design Guide for Kettering Town Centre, it was noted that this was in the process of being produced, alongside an "Eco-Guide".  


Issues relating to Crofts Way would be addressed through planning procedures.

RESOLVED
that 


(i)
the inclusion of the GAF2 funding and allocated spending proposals be approved; and


(ii)
£325,000 be added back into the Capital Programme for use in 2007/08 following receipt of the GAF2 monies.

06.C.108
RECYCLING TASK AND FINISH GROUP


Councillor King asked the Chair of the Policy and Improvement Committee the following question:


"Can the Chair of the Policy and Improvement Committee confirm when the proposed Recycling Task and Finish Group will meet for the first time?"


The Chair of the Policy and Improvement Committee responded as follows:-


"The Task and Finish Group will meet as soon as was practicable in the new municipal year"


Councillor King then asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"Members have been waiting for four months to discuss the issue and members want to meet before the summer problems experienced last year, especially in terraced streets, start again".


A response was given as follows:-


"This matter will be dealt with as a matter of urgency in the new Council.  It was referred to Policy and Improvement Committee in November last year and the terms of reference for the Recycling Task and Finish Group were agreed in February.  Since then, the nominations required from political groups have been slow in being put forward and were not received until late March.  There was therefore insufficient time for the Group to meet bearing in mind the closeness of the local elections.  Membership may change after the elections.  The terms of reference did not include whether weekly collections of black bins should be re-introduced, but they did include practices to promote good hygiene."
06.C.109
AFFORDABLE HOUSING


Councillor Hakewill asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-


"Would the Portfolio Holder for Housing offer congratulations to the Borough's Housing Team for putting on an excellent information evening (26th March 2007) outlining their successes?


Could he contrast the Borough Council's success in delivering new affordable homes with the national and local picture over recent years?  Would he also comment on the initiatives we heard about on tackling homelessness, for those councillors who were unable to attend that night?"


The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded as follows:-


"Yes, I have already and am pleased to have the opportunity of doing so again.  The number of new affordable homes being developed in the Borough of Kettering is:-

	Year
	No of affordable homes 

	2007/2008
	400 + estimated

	2006/2007
	236

	2005/2006
	112

	2004/2005
	91

	2003/2004
	18


T

The number of households in bed and breakfast accommodation is currently 13.  This contrasts with a peak total of 25 households in November 2006.


As well as increasing the supply of affordable homes, the Council is developing a range of initiatives to prevent homelessness. These include:

· Mediation for young people and their families to enable them to remain at home where possible.

· Negotiation with landlords where a private landlord is taking possession proceedings.

· A private sector leasing scheme to improve the quality of temporary accommodation for homeless households.

· Rent deposit/rent guarantee schemes to encourage private landlords to accept households on lower incomes.

· A “spend to save” budget to allow officers to make a one-off payment to a landlord or mortgagor in order to prevent homelessness.

· A sanctuary scheme for victims of domestic violence."     
06.C.110
AGENCY WORKERS


Councillor Whyte asked the Portfolio Holder for Customer Access the following question:-


"How much money has Kettering Borough Council spent in the last year on agency workers?"


The Portfolio Holder for Customer Access responded as follows:-


"The Council spent approximately £915,000 on agency staff to help deliver its general fund services during 2006/07.  Nearly all of this was spent on front line services and all was met from existing revenue budgets."


Councillor Whyte asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"If we were to add the £150,000 spent on consultants this amounts to over £1m spent in the last year.  Is this sum included in the £2.3m for the wage bill over the last four years?"


The Portfolio Holder for Customer Access responded that she would give a response to Councillor Whyte as soon as she was able.

06.C.111
SERVICE IMPROVEMENT IN THE TOWN CENTRE


Councillor Gordon ask the Leader of the Council the following question:-


"As Councillor Freer will be aware the majority opinion in the "Issues and Options paper" was to retain the Borough office site in existing use classes and since this is the biggest issue of concern on the doorsteps will Councillor Freer listen to the people of the Borough and change his mind?"


The Leader of the Council responded as follows:-

"These matters have been discussed at various meetings throughout the borough guided by the Issues and Options paper.  However, it is not true that the majority of people consulted wanted to retain the whole site in its existing use.  57 out of 120 respondents opted to support the latter but 63 supported re-development.

Another question regarding re-development indicated that no more than 20% wanted to retain the site for its current use.

I accept that there are conflicting opinions but generally the response to the three questions in the Issues and Options paper support re-development of the site.

Currently all the information generated by the consultations and the various studies and reports is being considered by our officers.  From this consideration will come a clearer strategy for the re-development of the site supported by a cost analysis of the various options.

Doing nothing is not an option.  We need another 28,000 square metres of retail space by 2021 and this site is a splendid location for some of that increase.

We have been very open and transparent about the need for our Town Centre to be brought up-to-date.  To find the right way, we have to have vision and the courage to consider difficult options. We will continue to develop our retail vision for Kettering in consultation with the people.  In the end they will look to us to provide leadership and direction as we have done over these last few years.  We accept the challenge and look forward to an exciting future for Kettering.

Finally, whatever else happens, the Municipal Office Building will remain to grace our Town Centre now and in the future.


Our award-winning Customer Service Centre will form a focal point for the re-development of the Market Place."


Councillor Gordon thanked the Leader of the Council for his detailed response and asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"Would this Council consider holding a referendum to ask the people of Kettering about the future of the Municipal Offices building?"


Councillor Freer responded that he would be delighted to do so, should there be a willingness to listen to all suggestions regarding the future use of the site.

06.C.112
STREET CLEANLINESS


Councillor Adams asked the Portfolio Holder for Economic and the Environment the following question:-


"Despite pledging to have a "Greener, Cleaner" Borough the overwhelming evidence received from residents by my colleague and I is that they believe the streets are dirtier than ever.  How can the portfolio holder reassure people that she will improve this situation?"


The Portfolio Holder for Economic and the Environment responded as follows:-


"I would like to record my congratulations to Environmental Care services for being awarded the Street Cleansing Team of the Year in 2006.


The Council’s performance in this service area is very high – as borne out by performance indicators which are independently verified by the Audit Commission.  In 2004/05 90% of streets were at the government's acceptable standard in 2005/06 this improved to 93% and the Audit Commission league table shows that KBC was one of the 34 cleanest Boroughs/District in the country and second cleanest in the County.


The preliminary figures show that there has been an improvement for the second year running with 97% of our streets above the Government’s acceptable standards, which should improve our standing and place us in the top 15 Borough/Districts in the Country. To further improve performance the Council has purchased the ‘Grot Buster’ to tackle the blight of graffiti on public land. Operation Kleen Sweep will run for a week in all five of the Safer Community Areas (the dates are on the Council’s web-site) and there are many other initiatives to help further improve the environment such as Spring Clean, Kleen Kerb, Adopt a Road, and Spring Bloom. The Council has also improved the means by which the public can report issues with initiatives such as ‘Text to tell’ Kleen Sweep web site, online reporting and the mobile customer contact centre. Environmental Care Services were also Awarded Street Cleansing Team of the year 2006.


The Council’s people’s panel recently been confirmed that over 70% of responders where satisfied with how clean and tidy the streets are. Ward Members are asked to note the dates Kleen Sweep will be active in their wards and use their contacts in the community to arrange a community event to further improve involvement by the public in this successful operation.


Councillor Adams asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"All initiatives are welcomed but we do have photographic evidence".


The Portfolio Holder for Economic and Environment responded as follows:-


"Where does all the rubbish come from?  The problem can be countered by education and initiatives such as "Text to Tell".  People must participate in initiatives and take pride in their areas.  The answer is to work with communities as I do in my ward and as Kleen Sweep seeks to do for all areas."

06.C.113
PROPORTION OF AFFORDABLE HOUSING FOR RENT


Councillor Don asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-


"What is the proportion of affordable housing for rent in recent developments in the Borough?"


The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded as follows:-

	
	Rent
	Shared Ownership
	Discount Sale

	2003/4
	11
	4
	3

	2004/5
	58
	25
	8

	2005/6
	46
	61
	5

	2006/7 
	94
	120
	

	2007/8
	206
	218
	



Councillor Don asked the following supplementary question:-


"Is the Portfolio Holder aware of Shelter's recommendation that 85% of affordable housing should be for rent?  I would hope that the Council would take this recommendation into account in the next four years".


The Portfolio Holder for Housing responded as follows:-


"It is difficult to get developers to go above 25% affordable housing for rent."

06.C.114
CONSTITUTIONAL CHANGE REQUIRED FOR THE NEW COUNCIL


A report was submitted for members to consider the constitutional implications of the reduction of members down from 45 to 36 in respect of:-

· the Members' Allowance Scheme

· the size of committees; and

· the adoption of an amended Code of Conduct.


The report was supplemented by the report of the Independent Review Panel, which had met on 17th April 2007.  


During discussion on issues relating to the constitutional changes required for the new Council, members expressed the view that the role of the Councillor would change in the future with more emphasis being placed on community leadership and partnership working.  It was felt that any scheme of members' allowances should reflect these demanding roles.


It was proposed by Councillor Malin, seconded by Councillor Freer and subsequently 


RESOLVED
that


(i)
the report of the Independent Review Panel on Members' Allowances be referred to the Policy and Improvement Committee and Executive Committee for more detailed consideration before being considered by full Council in the new municipal year;


(ii)
the reduction in the size of committees  as outlined in Appendix 1 to these minutes be approved, with the exception of the Joint Consultative Forum, which should remain at 7; and


(iii)
the model Code of Conduct attached as Appendix 2 to these minutes be approved with effect from 11th May 2007. 

(Voting: For 37; Against 1)

06.C.115
THE MAYOR AND MAYORESS OF KETTERING COUNCILLOR AND MRS MAURICE BAYES – GOLDEN WEDDING ANNIVERSARY


The Leader of the Council announced that the Mayor and Mayoress would celebrate their 50th Wedding Anniversary on 27th April 2007.


The congratulations of Council was extended to the Mayor and Mayoress and they were presented with a cake and flowers to mark the occasion.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.07 pm)

Signed ………………………………………………..

The Mayor

(Council No. 1)

25.4.07


